Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting of the Debenham Parish Council held on Monday, September 26, 2022, at 7:30 pm, at Dove Cottage, High Street, Debenham.
Present: Cllr R Blackwell (Chairman), Cllr L Cockerton, Cllr S Phipps, Cllr K Grimshaw, Cllr J Sweet, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), District Cllr K Guthrie, County Cllr M Hicks and one member of the public. 
A minute’s silence was observed to mark the recent passing of Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth II. 

Members expressed gratitude to all those who had been involved with putting operation London Bridge into action, and those who had supported and attended the reading of the Proclamation.

	DPC/22/112: To consider apologies for absence:  Apologies had been received (and were approved) from Cllrs G Helm, M Hammond, K Fisher, D Seccombe, F Winrow-Giffin, and M Hammond.

	DPC/22/113: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr R Blackwell declared a pecuniary interest on item 111 a) (Cllr expenses) and non-pecuniary on item 117 j); Cllr J Sweet declared a non-pecuniary interest on item 117 d).


	DPC/22/114: Reports 

a) District Councillor’s report: A report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting and was updated by Cllr K Guthrie, who was in attendance.
b) County Councillor’s report: As above.


	DPC/22/115: Public participation section: One member of the public was in attendance as an observer as part of the Co-option process. There were no questions raised.


	DPC/22/116: To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on July 18, 2022: It was resolved to approve the minutes as an accurate record of the meeting held.



	DPC/22/117: Planning matters
a) Application: DC/22/04556 - 18 Priory Lane - Notification of Works to Trees in a Conservation Area - Section dismantle 1No. Yew and grind out stump. (T1) Reduce height and spread of crowns by 1m of 2No. Yew and balance. (T2 and T3): It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application
b) Application: DC/22/04518 and DC/22/04517 - 64 High Street - Application for Listed Building Consent and for the Erection of single-storey rear extension (following partial demolition of existing rear single-storey extension). Replacement windows and insertion of new windows to roof slope. Replace external door and step. Removal of external render and roof tiles, insulate and replace. Internal and external works as per Design and Access Statement (re-submission of withdrawn application DC/22/02956): It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
c) Application: DC/22/04449 - The Weavers, 1 High Street - Notification of Works to Trees in a Conservation Area - Reduce 1No. Leylandii (T1) to 10-12 feet: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
d) Application: DC/22/03763 - Land Adjacent to Maltings Farm, Low Road - Erection of 1no 
self-build dwelling and improvements to access: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
e) Application: DC/22/04000 - Grange Farm, Stowmarket Road – Listed building consent - Create en suite shower room in existing first floor bedroom requiring erection of two stud and plasterboard partition walls and doorway internally. No external changes: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
f) Withdrawal: DC/22/02955 and DC/22/02956  - 64 High Street - - Application and Listed building Consent for the Erection of single-storey rear extension (following partial demolition of existing rear single-storey extension). Replacement of windows and installation of new windows to roof slope. Replace external door and step. Removal of external render and roof tiles, insulate and replace. Construction of boundary brick wall, erection of fence, installation of air source heat pump, installation of electric vehicle charging point, external works as detailed in the Design and Access Statement: Noted.
g) Decision: DC/22/03772 Land at Kenton Road - Discharge of Conditions Application for DC/22/01747 - Condition 2 (Landscaping Scheme), Condition 8 (Access Surface Treatment), Condition 9 (Surface Water Discharge Prevention), Condition 10 (Provision of Parking and Turning) and Condition 11 (Colour of Containers): Noted.
h) Decision: DC/22/03685 56 High Street - Discharge of Conditions Application for DC/22/01072- Condition 3 (Details of Render) (Part discharge for Front/Rear main range), Condition 4 (External Timber Frame Works) (Part discharge for Front/Rear main range), Condition 6 (Details of Insulation), Condition 7 (Wattle and Daub Repairs) (Part discharge for Front/Rear main range) and Condition 8 (Proposed Fenestration) (Part discharge for Kitchen Window to yard): Noted.
i) Decision: DC/22/02876 44 High Street - Discharge of Conditions Application for DC/21/04568- Condition 3 (Brickwork), Condition 4 (Doors and Windows) and Condition 5 (Fascia): Noted.
j) Received post agenda publication: DC/22/04628 - 1 Clover Court - Installation of an air source heat pump: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.


	DPC/22/118: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances/reconciliations: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment, and the receipts, bank balances and bank reconciliations were noted, as per the circulated schedule.
Payments: 

£

Salaries, HMRC, pensions

1,903.57
Clerk expenses

159.56
Street Warden

1,083.33
Website Editor (x2)
120.00

Public Conveniences Cleaning

998.40
Grass cutting

590.00
Let’s design Architecture- Energy project
                           2,840.00 
Robbins Flowers
                                 85.00
Media Marmot- website
22.00
SALC-Internal Audit
                             430.80
Cllr expenses (SID packaging, insurance and transport costs; maps)
411.24
E-On- Public conveniences

100.68

E-On- telephone kiosk

21.34

BT – Dove Cottage WIFI

45.81
Total:

8,811.33
Receipts:

Various (cleansing grant, precept, bank interest)
42,585.71                           

Balances:

PC Current account
32,624.91
PC Deposit account
196,035.74
Woodland Deposit account
7,279.19
Woodland Current account
1,950.25

Total:

237,890.09
a) To receive and approve the Internal Audit Report for the year ended 31.03.22: The Internal Audit report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting. The issues raised within the report, which were minor in nature, were explained by the Clerk and had been returned to the Internal Auditor for further clarification. They did not appear to refer to Debenham (ie reference to an Annual Parish Council Meeting not on the same date as Debenham), and reference to the first item (which did not correspond to the Debenham minutes for the equivalent meeting in the same year). Overall, the report clearly demonstrated very good management of the accounts and adherence to due processes by the Clerk, for which she was praised. 
The External Audit report was yet to be completed by the External Auditors.

b) SAAA Audit Procurement - To consider and approve recommendation to continue with existing arrangements: The Clerk’s recommendation to continue with the existing arrangements was unanimously approved.
c) To approve the purchase of a Remembrance Wreath: It was resolved to approve the purchase of a Remembrance Wreath, with a donation agreed at £100.00. A further donation towards the cost of large poppies which would be used on the High Street was also agreed at £1,000.00.  This matter had been considered in the previous financial year and had been agreed in principle at the time.
d) To consider and approve Christmas 2022 events dates and expenditure: Members discussed the various considerations in terms of cost-effectiveness, maintaining the spirit of the season, supporting the businesses within the parish which benefited from the festive provisions, and the enjoyment by residents and visitors alike. 
With all that in mind, and although previous years’ expenditure had been relatively modest, it was agreed to continue supporting the provision of two Christmas trees but they would be erected on December 3rd (one week later than usual). This would allow for a small saving on the energy costs to balance current cap increases.
The provision of light refreshments at the end of the December Council meeting would continue the same as in prior years.


	DPC/22/119: Committees, working groups and representatives: To receive reports and consider recommendations / agree on actions, including:
a) Play Strategy Working Group: To receive update on Gardeners Road play area refurbishment: The recently commissioned play equipment had been ordered by the contractor and was in the process of being manufactured. 

b) Hoppitt Woodland steering Group (Cllr S Phipps/Cllr R Blackwell): Both Councillors had attended the Woodland Steering Group meeting and they provided detailed reports on several items. It was noted that the Steering Group had made a definitive decision to abandon the Orchard project within a section of neighbouring agricultural land (as discussed years before). 
The details pertaining to additional path clearance by the Parish Council’s contractor were agreed by members after cost and potential wildlife implications were duly discussed. 
There was some challenge to some of the content of the meeting minutes as it had not appeared to reflect the attendee’s recollection, and would be followed up.
c) Debenham Village Hall and Playing Fields Trust (Cllr G Helm): A very brief report was provided by Cllr R Blackwell in Cllr G Helm’s absence.
d) Greens and Open spaces – To consider provision of a skip for clearance of Recreation Ground Car Park and parish shed perimeter; Village sign update: The Clerk provided members with a brief update on various matters around the parish, which were being dealt with under Clerk’s delegated powers. There was no longer an imminent need for a skip, but should that change, a small one would be ordered in due course.
Cllr S Phipps spoke about the latest developments regarding the village sign, including a slight variation on the previously proposed plaque. Members agreed that it seemed more fitting that it was used to mark King Charles III’s Coronation instead of the late Queen’s Platinum Jubilee as originally intended.
e) Trees – Various items of maintenance: The Clerk reported on works being organised to address a number of tree maintenance issues. One of the older “jobs” was being placed on hold as special equipment was needed to carry it out, at an additional cost, and it could be used to carry out the remaining works needed at a combined cost if all completed at once. 

 

	DPC/22/120: The Debenham Project - Update and considerations: A brief report was provided by Cllr R Blackwell on a recent study carried out by the University of Suffolk (and circulated to all relevant stakeholders), which had identified the Debenham Project as a glowing example of what could be achieved in a community.


	DPC/22/121: To consider possible support action to be taken in light of the current cost of living crisis: The Clerk presented members with an outline proposal for a “Warm Space” in Dove Cottage. Subject to the relevant permissions from third parties and the availability of volunteers and venue, members were supportive in principle of such an initiative. The full proposal would be considered at the next meeting. 
Cllr R Blackwell also advised that the St Mary’s Church held a modest “Hardship Fund” and that members could signpost any identified cases for support. 



	DPC/22/122: To note correspondence (all correspondence is circulated to members ahead of the meeting or included on the agenda for consideration): There had been no further correspondence to consider.


	DPC/22/123: To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda (no decision can be made unless exempt or under delegated power): Cllr L Cockerton raised the matter of parking on the green on Aspall Road and parking on the cobbled area in front of a property on the High Street which had recently been sold; The safety railings outside the “Woolpack” were also raised, but these had been reported to SCC Highways some time ago. The delay in effecting a repair was due to the specialised timber being sourced; Cllr R Blackwell advised members of two upcoming events, one being the energy workshop being run by the Suffolk Preservation Society on the Parish Council’s behalf, and the other a talk on swifts at the Debenham Vets the following day, at 7:30pm. 


	DPC/22/124: Date of next meeting: 17th October: Noted.
With no further matter to be considered, the meeting closed at 9:35pm.

Signed:_________________________  Date:____________________________
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